

## Center for Advanced Studies in Child Welfare

School of Social Work
UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA

*CW*360°

Looking Back, Moving Forward: COVID-19's Impact on the Delivery of Child Welfare Services | Spring 2024 Integrated Bibliography

- "Access to Justice in the Age of COVID-19." Legal Aid Interagency Roundtable, A Roundtable Report, Sept. 2021.
- Administration for Children and Families. (2021, October 4). AFCAR report preliminary FY 2020 estimates (No. 28).
- Administration for Children and Families (2020). Child Maltreatment 2018. Available at: https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/cb/cm2018.pdf.
- Agrawal, N. (2020, April 7). The Coronavirus Could Cause a Child Abuse Epidemic. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/07/opinion/coronavirus-child-abuse.html#:~:text=Anxiety%20about%20health%2C%20education%20and,abuse%20that%20could%20go%20unchecked.
- Ahn, H., Wang, Y., Williams, K. A., Moeller, E., & James, Z. (2023). Impact of COVID-19 on child welfare practice and implications for future practice: Perspectives from youth, family, frontline workers, and other professionals. *Journal of Public Child Welfare*, 1-22.
- The AFCAR Report Preliminary FY 2020 Estimates as of October 04, 2021-No.28
- Annie E. Casey Foundation. (2016). A Shared Sentence, April 2016 Policy Report. https://www.aecf.org/resources/a-shared-sentence
- Arons, A. An Unintended Abolition: Family Regulation During the COVID-19 Crisis, 12 Colum. J. Race & L. Forum 1, 15 (2022).
- Agrawal, N. (2020, April 7). The coronavirus could cause a child abuse epidemic. 

  The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/07/opinion/coronavirus-child-abuse. html#:-:text=Anxiety%20about%20health%2C%20education%20and,abuse%20that%20could%20go%20unchecked.
- Azzaro, R. (2020). The challenge of stayat-home orders for children, youth, and families. COVID-19 and Child Welfare: *Challenges and Responses*, 71-80. Child Welfare League of America. <a href="https://www.cwla.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/CWLA\_COVID19andChild-Welfare\_final.pdf">https://www.cwla.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/CWLA\_COVID19andChild-Welfare\_final.pdf</a>

- Babvey, P., Capela, F., Cappa, C., Lipizzi, C., Petrowski, N., & Ramirez-Marquez, J. (2020). Using social media data for assessing children's exposure to violence during the COVID-19 pandemic. Child Abuse & Neglect, 116(3), 104747.
- Baron EJ, Goldstein EG, Wallace CT. Suffering in silence: How COVID-19 school closures inhibit the reporting of child maltreatment. J Public Econ. Oct 2020;190:104258.
- Benson, C., M. D. Fitzpatrick, and S. Bondurant (2022). Beyond reading, writing, and arithmetic: The role of teachers and schools in reporting child maltreatment. Journal of Human Resources.
- Brown, K. (2023, July 19). They Don't Know What Their Rights Are': WMass Project Helps Parents Keep Custody of Their Kids. *New England Public Media*. https://www.nepm.org/regional-news/2023-07-19/they-dont-know-what-their-rights-are-wmass-project-helps-parents-keep-custody-of-their-kids.
- Brown, Samantha M., et al. "The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on child protection system referrals and responses in Colorado, USA." Child Maltreatment, vol. 27, no. 1, 26 Apr. 2021, pp. 3–11, https://doi.org/10.1177/10775595211012476.
- Brown, S. M., Doom, J. R., Lechuga-Pena, S., Watamura, S. E., & Koppels, T. (2020). Stress and parenting during the global COVID-19 pandemic. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 110*, 1-14, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2020.104699
- Brown, S. M., Orsi, R., Fluke, J., Chen, P. C. B., Everson, C. L., & Fluke, J. (2022). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on child protection system referrals and responses in Colorado, USA. *Child Maltreatment*, 27(1), 3-11. https://doi.
  - org/10.1177/10775595211012476
- Bullinger, L. R., Boy, A., Feely, M., Messner, S., Raissian, K., Schneider, W., & Self-Brown, S. (2023). Home, but left alone: Time at home and child abuse and neglect during COVID-19. *Journal of family issues*, 44(2), 338-362.

- Cabrera-Hern'andez, F. and M. Padilla-Romo (2020). Hidden violence: how covid-19 school closures reduced the reporting of child maltreatment. Latin American Economic Review 29(1),1–17.
- California Courts. (2020). Emergency rules related to COVID-19, rule 6. Effective April 6, 2020 with subsequent amendments. Retrieved from https://www.courts.ca.gov/documents/appendix-i.pdf.
- California Department of Social Services. (2020, April 17). All County Information Notice No. I-32-20. Retrieved from https://www.cdss.ca.gov/Portals/9/Additional-Resources/Lettersand-Notices/ACINs/2020/I-32-20.pdf.
- Campbell, K. A., Wood, J. N., & Berger, R. P. (2023). Child abuse prevention in a pandemic—A natural experiment in social welfare policy. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 177(12), 1263–1265. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2023.4525
- Cappa C, Jijon I. COVID-19 and violence against children: A review of early studies. *Child Abuse Negl.* Jun 2021;116(Pt 2):105053. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2021.105053
- Carter, M. (2022). An Ounce of Prevention is Worth a Pound of Cure: Why Children's Lawyers Must Champion Preventative Legal Advocacy. *Children's Legal Rights Journal*, 42(1),
- Carter, O., Odama, et al. (2021). COVID-19 and its Impacts on Child Abuse and Neglect. Report submitted for TPS Child Maltreatment class, Brown School, Washington University, St. Louis, MO.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC; 2020). *Infographic: 6 guiding principles to a trauma-informed approach*. https://www.cdc.gov/orr/infographics/6\_principles\_trauma\_info.htm
- Chang, A., Schnall, A. H., Law, R., Bronstein, A. C., Marraffa, J. M., Spiller, H. A., ... Svendsen, E. (2020). Cleaning and disinfectant chemical exposures and temporal associations with COVID-19—National Poison Data System, United States, January 1, 2020—March 31, 2020. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 69(16), 496–498. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6916e1

- "Child Welfare: Pandemic Posed Challenges, but also Created Opportunities for Agencies to Enhance Future Operations" GAO-21-483, Government Accountability Office, July 2021.
- Child Trends. (2015). Parents Behind Bars.
  <a href="https://cms.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/2015-42ParentsBehindBars.pdf">https://cms.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/2015-42ParentsBehindBars.pdf</a>
- Children's Bureau Technical Bulletin: Frequently Asked Questions: Independent Legal Representation , July 20, 2020
- Cho R, Smith T, Cory E, Smith JN. Experiences of a Child Abuse Program in the Time of COVID-19. *Hosp Pediatr*. Feb 2021;11(2):213-216. doi:10.1542/ hpeds.2020-001529
- Collins, L. (2023, November 2). Was Child Abuse Trend a Bright Spot in the COVID-19 Pandemic?. *Dessert News*. https://www.deseret. com/2023/11/2/23938771/child-abuse-covid-19-pandemic-increase-decrease/
- Davis, A., & Mirick, R. G. (2021). COVID-19 and social work field education: A descriptive study of students' experiences. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 57(sup1), 120-136.
- Engzell, P., A. Frey, and M. D. Verhagen (2021). Learning loss due to school closures during the covid-19 pandemic. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 118(17), e2022376118.
- Farrer, L. (2022, March 3). Going Hybrid? 3 Risks To Prevent In Physical-Virtual Companies. Forbes. https://www.forbes. com/sites/laurelfarrer/2022/03/03/goinghybrid-3-risks-to-prevent-in-physical-virtualcompanies/?sh=2bc1dce94c72
- Ferguson, H., Kelly, L., & Pink, S. (2022). Social work and child protection for a post-pandemic world: The re-making of practice during COVID-19 and its renewal beyond it. *Journal of Social Work Practice*, 36(1), 5–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/02650533.2021.1922368
- Font, S., & Bartholet, E. (2021). What lessons can the child welfare system take from the COVID-19 pandemic? JSTOR.
- Fredin, B., Letson, M. M., Rust, S. W., Crichton, K. G. (2023). Physical abuse re-reporting during the COVID-19 pandemic: The kids are not okay. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 145, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2023.106393
- Friedman, M., & Rohr, D. (2023). Reducing Family Separations in New York City: The COVID-19 Experiment and a Call for Change. *Columbia Law Review*, *123*(2), 52–83.
- Garner, J. B., Self-Brown, S., Emery, V., Wootten, K., & Tiwari, A. (2024). COVID-19 and caregiver risk factors for child maltreatment: The pandemic in review. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 25*(1), 613-629.

- Georgia Department of Human Services (n.d.). Child Welfare Data: Children Served. https://dhs.georgia.gov/division-family-children-services-child-welfare
- Government Accountability Office. (2021, July). Child Welfare: Pandemic Posed Challenges, but also Created Opportunities for Agencies to Enhance Future Operations (GAO-21-483).
- He, A. S., Cederbaum, J. A., & Leake, R. (2022). Transformative lessons learned from COVID-19 to reimagine child welfare work. Journal of Public Child Welfare, 1–22.
- He, A. S., Golieb, K., Keniston, M., Grenier, A., & Leake. (2020). COVID-19 Workforce Needs Assessment (WNA): Cross-Site Report for Workforce Excellence Public Child Welfare Sites. National Child Welfare Workforce Institute.
- Holmes, M. R., Rentrope, C. R., Korsch-Williams, A., & King, J. A. (2021). Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on posttraumatic stress, grief, burnout, and secondary trauma of social workers in the United States. Clinical Social Work Journal, 1-10.
- Huang, N., Yang, F., Liu, X., Bai, Y., Guo, J., & Riem, M. M. (2023). The prevalences, changes, and related factors of child maltreatment during the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 135, 105992.
- Iqbal, K. M. J., Khalid, F., & Barykin, S. Y. (2021). Hybrid workplace: The future of work. In *Handbook of research on future opportunities* for technology management education (pp. 28–48). IGI Global.
- Kaiser SV, Kornblith AE, Richardson T, et al. Emergency Visits and Hospitalizations for Child Abuse During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Pediatrics. Apr 2021;147(4) doi:10.1542/peds.2020-038489
- Kaplan, A. (2021, April 25). More People than Ever Need Legal Aid Services. But the Pandemic Has Hit Legal Aid Funding Hard. *NBC News*. Retrieved March 3, 2024, from <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/business/personal-finance/more-people-ever-need-legal-aid-services-pandemic-has-hit-n1264989">https://www.nbcnews.com/business/personal-finance/more-people-ever-need-legal-aid-services-pandemic-has-hit-n1264989</a>
- Katz, I., C. Katz, S. Andresen, A. B'erub'e, D. Collin-Vezina, B. Fallon, A. Fouch'e, S. Haffejee, N. Masrawa, P. Mu'noz, S. R. Priolo Filho, G. Tarabulsy, E. Truter, N. Varela, and C. Wekerle (2021). Child maltreatment reports and child protection service responses during covid-19: Knowledge exchange among australia, brazil, canada, colombia, germany, israel, and south africa. Child Abuse Neglect 116, 105078. Protecting children from maltreatment during COVID-19: Second volume.

- Kim, H., & Kao, D. (2014). A meta-analysis of turnover intention predictors among U.S. child welfare workers. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 47, 214–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.09.015
- Kim, H., C. Wildeman, M. Jonson-Reid, and B. Drake (2017). Lifetime Prevalence of Investigating Child Maltreatment Among US Children. American Journal of Public Health 107, 274–280.
- Kofoed, M., L. Gebhart, D. Gilmore, and R. Moschitto (2023). Zooming to class?: Experimental evidence on college students' online learning during covid-19. American Economic Review: Insights.
- Knight, R. (2020, October 7). How to manage a hybrid team. https://hbr.org/2020/10/how-to-manage-a-hybrid-team.
- Kovler ML, Ziegfeld S, Ryan LM, et al. Increased proportion of physical child abuse injuries at a level I pediatric trauma center during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Child Abuse Negl.* Jun 2021;116(Pt 2):104756. doi:10.1016/j. chiabu.2020.104756
- Lambert, T. E. "The Great Resignation in the United States: A Study of Labor Market Segmentation." The Forum for social economics 52.4 (2023): 373–386. Web.
- Landergan, K. (2023). New analysis shows number of kids missing while in DFCS care. Atlanta Journal Constitution. https://www.ajc.com/news/atlanta-news/new-analysis-shows-number-of-missing-kids-reported-missing-in-dfcs-care/IAVNRMNVU5FIRFB6GJETATC22U/
- Larin, K. (2021). Child Welfare: Pandemic posed challenges, but also created opportunities for agencies to enhance future operations. *GAO Reports*, 1–38.
- Lawrence, S. A., Garcia, J., Stewart, C., & Rodriguez, C. (2022). The mental and behavioral health impact of COVID-19 stay at home orders on social work students. *Social Work Education*, 41(4), 707-721.
- Legal Aid Interagency Roundtable. (2021, September). Access to justice in the age of COVID-19: A roundtable report.
- Lushin, V., Katz, C. C., Julien-Chinn, F. J., & Lalayants, M. (2023). A burdened workforce: Exploring burnout, job satisfaction and turnover among child welfare caseworkers in the era of COVID-19. *Children and Youth Services Review, 148*, 106910. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2023.106910">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2023.106910</a>
- Lyra Health. (2023). State of workforce mental health. https://bit.ly/3orxDjt and https://www.lyrahealth.com/2023-state-of-workforcemental-health-report/

- Miller, J. J., Niu, C., & Moody, S. (2020). Child welfare workers and peritraumatic distress: The impact of COVID-19. Children and Youth Services Review, 119, 105508.
- Marmor, A., Cohen, N., & Katz, C. (2023). Child maltreatment during COVID-19: Key conclusions and future directions based on a systematic literature review. *Trauma*, *Violence*, & Abuse, 24(2), 760-775. https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380211043818
- Maassel, N. L., Asnes, A. G., Leventhal, J. M., & Solomon, D. G. (2021). Hospital admissions for abusive head trauma at children's hospitals during COVID-19. *Pediatrics*, 148(1).
- Maurer, R. (2020, December 16). Remote employees are working longer. Society for Human Resource Management. https://www.shrm.org/topics-tools/news/remote-employeesworking-longer
- Miller, J. J., Niu, C., & Moody, S. (2020). Child welfare workers and peritraumatic distress:
  The impact of COVID-19. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 119, 105508; 1-7
- Milner, J. (2020). Guidance regarding fingerprint and caseworker visit requirements during COVID-19 response. Administration of Children and Families.
- Mortensen, M., & Haas, M. (2021). Making the hybrid workplace fair. *Harvard Business Review*, 24.
- Milner, J. (2020, March 27). Letter from Jerry Milner, Associate Commissioner, Children's Bureau, to Child Welfare Legal and Judicial Leaders. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/cb/covid\_19\_childlegalandjudicial.pdf">https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/cb/covid\_19\_childlegalandjudicial.pdf</a>.
- Mojahed, A., Mack, J. T., Specht, L., Sandoz, V., & Garthus-Niegel, S. (2023). Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on violence against children: a narrative review. *Current psychiatry reports*, *25*(10), 533-543.
- Monash University. Supervisor's guide to optimizing hybrid working. (n.d.) retrieved January, 10, 2024 from https://www.monash.edu/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0011/2763398/Supervisor-Guide-to-Hybrid-Working.pdf
- Mortensen, M. (2023, July 28). Why hybrid work can become toxic. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2023/07/why-hybridwork-can-become-toxic.
- Mortensen, M., & Haas, M. (2021). Making the hybrid workplace fair. *Harvard Business Review*, 24.
- Office of the Surgeon General. (2022). The US Surgeon General's framework for workplace mental health & well-being.
- Olderman, J., & Caines, W. (2021, October). Family Court Justice: Miranda Rights for Families. *NYC2025 Policy Proposal*.

- Olorunnipa, T., & Witte, G. (2020, October 8). Born with Two Strikes. *The Washington Post*.
- Parry, Cynthia, "Supervision in a Virtual Workplace" (2022). QIC-Takes. 3. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/qicwdtakes.
- Prettyman, A. (2024). Underreporting child maltreatment during the pandemic: Evidence from Colorado. Children and Youth Services Review 156, 107342.
- National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges. (2021, March). \*Supporting early legal advocacy before court involvement in child welfare cases: Judge's Action Alert Report\*.
- NCSC, Scan of authority for remote or virtual court proceedings (2023a), https://www.ncsc.org/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0029/94556/Allowed-Remote-or-Virtual-Format-2023.08.28-.pdf
- NCSC Remote Proceeding Toolkit (2023b), https://www.ncsc.org/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_ file/0027/82377/Remote-Proceeding-Toolkit-Final.pdf
- NCSC, Study of Virtual Child Welfare Hearings Facilitating Trauma-Responsive Virtual Hearings for Dependency Cases (2022). See also the collection of child welfare hearing resources at <a href="https://www.ncsc.org/consulting-and-research/areas-of-expertise/children-families-and-elders/child-welfare/study-of-virtual-child-welfare-hearings">https://www.ncsc.org/consulting-and-research/areas-of-expertise/children-families-and-elders/child-welfare/study-of-virtual-child-welfare-hearings</a>
- Norman, R. E., Byambaa, M., De, R., Butchart, A., Scott, J., & Vos, T. (2012). The long-term health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS medicine*, *9*(11), e1001349.
- Quality Improvement Center for Workforce Development. (2023, February 27) Supporting virtual supervision as part of a hybrid workforce. https://www.qic-wd.org/ qic-tip/supporting-virtual-supervision-parthybrid-workforce
- Quality Improvement Center for Workforce Development. (2022). Worker turnover is a persistent child welfare challenge – So is measuring it
- Quality Improvement Center for Workforce Development. (2020, August 10).
  Accountability in a Virtual Work
  Environment, https://www.qic-wd.org/blog/accountability-virtual-work-environment (talks about managing for productivity, climate of trust, flexibility may reduce turnover
- Pandemic Oversight (2023). The Six Laws that Funded Pandemic Relief Programs <a href="https://www.pandemicoversight.gov/about-us/pandemic-relief-program-laws">https://www.pandemicoversight.gov/about-us/pandemic-relief-program-laws</a>

- Posick, C., Schueths, A. M., Christian, C., Grubb, J. A., & Christian, S. E. (2020). Child victim services in the time of COVID-19: New challenges and innovative solutions. *American journal of criminal justice, 45*, 680-689.
- Renov, V., Risser, L., Berger, R., Hurley, T., Villaveces, A., DeGue, S., ... & Ragavan, M. (2022). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on child protective services caseworkers and administrators. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 130*, 105431.
- Riddell, C. A., Neumann, K., Santaularia, N. J., Farkas, K., Ahern, J., & Mason, S. M. (2022, June 13). Excess Google Searches for Child Abuse and Intimate Partner Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Infoveillance Approach. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 24(6), e36445. doi:10.2196/36445
- Rodriguez, C. M., Lee, S. J., Ward, K. P., & Pu, D. F. (2021). The perfect storm: Hidden risk of child maltreatment during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Child maltreatment*, 26(2), 139-151.
- Sankaran, V. (2014). Using Preventive Legal Advocacy to Keep Children from Entering Foster Care. William Mitchell Law Review, 40(3), 1036-1047.
- Schmidt, S., & Natanson, H. (2020, April 30). With Kids Stuck at Home, ER Doctors See More Severe Cases of Child Abuse. *The Washington Post*.
- Schoenberg, S. (2021, December 27). Pilot Program Aims to Prevent Child Welfare Removals. *CommonWealth Beacon*. Retrieved from https://commonwealthbeacon.org/ uncategorized/pilot-program-aims-to-preventchild-welfare-removals.
- Schwab-Reese, L. M., Drury, I., Allan, H., & Matz, K. (2020). "Oh, this is actually okay": Understanding how one state child welfare training system adapted to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 110*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2020.104697
- Sege, R., & Stephens, A. (2022). Child physical abuse did not increase during the pandemic. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 176(4), 338–340. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.5476
- Shapiro, Nina. "Washington Legislature Acts to Reduce Number of Children Removed from Parents." *The Seattle Times*, 30 Apr. 2021.
- Shadik, J. A., Harris, E., & McDonald, E. (2023). Learning from child welfare staff experiences during the pandemic: practices to maintain and discontinue. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 146, 106481.
- Shadik, J. A., Harris, E., & McDonald, E. (2023a). Learning from child welfare staff experiences during the pandemic: Practices to maintain and discontinue. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 146, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2023.106481

- Shadik, J. A., Perkins, N. H., & Heller, N. (2023b). Child welfare workers satisfaction and wellbeing during the COVID-19 pandemic: Perspectives of agency staff in Ohio. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 136, 1-12. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2022.106000">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2022.106000</a>
- Shapiro, N. (2021, April 30). Washington Legislature acts to reduce number of children removed from parents. *The Seattle Times*.
- Shirmohammadi, M., Au, W. C., & Beigi, M. (2022). Remote work and work-life balance: Lessons learned from the covid-19 pandemic and suggestions for HRD practitioners. Human Resource Development International, 25(2), 163–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/13678868.2022.2047380
- "Supporting Early Legal Advocacy before Court Involvement in Child Welfare Cases." Judge's Action Alert Report, NCJFCJ, March 2021.
- Swedo, E., Idaikkadar, N., Leemis, R., Dias, T., Radhakrishnan, L., Stein, Z., ... Holland, K. (2020). Trends in U.S. emergency department visits related to suspected or confirmed child abuse and neglect among children and adolescents aged <18 years before and during the COVID-19 pandemic-United States, January 2019-September 2020. MMWR: Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report, 69(49), 1841-1847. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6949a1

- Sidpra J, Abomeli D, Hameed B, Baker J, Mankad K. Rise in the incidence of abusive head trauma during the COVID-19 pandemic. Arch Dis Child. Mar 2021;106(3):e14. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2020-319872
- Singer, J., & Brodzinsky, D. (2020, May 9). Declaration of Jacqueline Singer, Ph.D. and David Brodzinsky, Ph.D regarding the importance of face-to-face visitation.
- Thornburg, E (2021). *Observing Online Courts*, Family Law Quarterly (54,3) 181-244. The data and observations contained in this *CW*360° article are from that source unless otherwise indicated. Note that much of the text of this article is also drawn from the FLQ source.
- Thornburg NCSC interview (researchers Alicia Davis, Teri Deal, and Angela Sager) (2023a).
- Thornburg interview with Dallas CASA Chief Program Officer Ben Wilkins (2023b).
- Thornburg interview with District Judge Roy Ferguson (2024) (Yes, he is the judge who became famous for the "I'm not a cat" Zoom hearing. Lawyer Uses Zoom Filter by Mistake, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qcnnI6HD6DU (Feb 10, 2021).

- U.S. Office of Personnel Management (n.d.) Hybrid work environment toolkit. Performance management hybrid workplace tips for supervisors. Retrieved January 18, 2024). https://www.opm.gov/policydata-oversight/performance-management/performance-management-cycle/performance-management-hybrid-workplace-tips-for-supervisors.pdf
- U.S. Surgeon General. (2023). Our epidemic of loneliness and isolation: The U.S. Surgeon General's advisory on the healing effects of social connection and community. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/surgeon-general-social-connection-advisory.pdf
- University of Wisconsin Madison Human Resources. (n.d.). Supervising in a hybrid work environment. Retrieved January 15, 2024, from https://hr.wisc.edu/managers-andsupervisors/supervising-in-a-hybrid-workenvironment/
- Weiner, D., et al. (2021, July). System transformation to support child & family well-being: The central role of economic & concrete supports. *Chapin-Hall Policy Brief.*